HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, AUGUST 13, 2019 - 6:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Special Police Officer interviews
Chief Chaves introduced the three gentlemen who he wanted appointed as Special Police Officer to the Board.  Thomas Reed is resident of West Bridgewater and served three years in the Department of Corrections, twenty-seven years as an East Bridgewater Police Officer where he retired as Sergeant and currently a security officer for Coins “N” Things the last seven years.   He has a Master’s in Criminal Justice from Western New England College, Bachelor’s from Northeastern and is a volunteer and on the Board of Directors of Cops for Kids with Cancer.
He then introduced Jay Guidaboni who is a Plymouth resident and has been with the Plymouth County Sheriff’s Office as a Deputy Sheriff for the last three years.   He is a recent Academy graduate and holds a Bachelor of Science from Bridgewater State in business management.  Over the last twenty years he has been a sale manager for various paint companies, therefore he has experience with the private sector.  
Lastly is Herbert Wiltshire.  Herb is currently residing in Braintree and has twenty years of experience as a Patrolman in Halifax, and since retiring he continued employment as a unarmed security officer.   He is graduate of Silver Lake High School and an Army Veteran. 
Chief Chaves said all three candidates have had extensive background checks conducted by both the Halifax Police and the Plymouth County Sheriff’s Office, they have training not only in the Law Enforcement field but in the private sector and customer relations.  All are being recommended by him to be appointed as Special Police Officers.
Thomas Reed

Garron asked why he wanted to come to Halifax and Reed said it is a small community and he know some folks who live here in the community.  He always like it here and it seems like a nice place to work.  
Garron asked if the Chief explained to you what the schedule is, and would he be available for the hours and he said yes.  
Jay Guidaboni

Garron asked Guidaboni the same questions and he said similar answers – nice small little town and community, he has spent some time in Halifax, loves the ponds, he does a lot of fishing here and got to know a few people – the sergeant in Halifax.  Looks like a nice little town to grow with.  

Garron asked if he has the time available to do the job if necessary and he said yes, he works with the Sheriff’s Department as a Reserve Deputy, so he is able to make his hours so if he see something for Halifax pop up he will take it.
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Hebert Wiltshire

Wiltshire said that he definitely wants to come back here as he absolutely enjoyed working here.  He enjoyed the people in the community and the people he worked with and looking forward to coming back. 
Millias said that he knows the town which is a huge plus.
Chief Chaves said he has no reservations as he has had lengthy discussions with all three gentlemen.  Two of them are basically restricted in the number of hours, but they have shown a propensity to help for the hours that we need to help the force out.

Garron:  any of the Board members have any other questions?

Millias said that all the pertinent questions were asked, and in matters of this type he always is going to defer to the Chief as he has confidence in his vetting people, his recommendation, so as far as he was concerned, he was satisfied.  Andrews also was good with it. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrew, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Jay Guidaboni, Thomas Reed and Herbert Wiltshire as Special Police Officers.  
MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:
Regular Session – June 11, 2019
Regular Session – June 25, 2019

Regular Session – July 9, 2019

AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Vendor Warrant
	# 9
	$ 110,616.02

	Payroll Warrant
	# 10
	$ 232,228.72

	School Warrant
	# 11
	$ 116,397.09

	Vendor Warrant
	# 12
	$ 612,100.08

	Withholding Warrant
	# 13
	$   79,159.59

	Ambulance Commitment

from 7/15/19 – 7/21/19
	for
	$   60,841.18

	Ambulance Commitment

from 7/22/19 – 7/28/19
	For
	$   63,786.42

	Ambulance Commitment

from 7/29/19 – 8/4/19
	for
	$ 2, 592.65


APPROVED WARRANT AND COMMITMENT

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 14
	$ 94,045.33

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 8
	$   5,160.00
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APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	National Grid (service/Town Hall)…………………..................

ENGIE Resources (service/Town Hall)………………………...

Express Newspapers (ad/Evergreen transfer to Subham)………

Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/July) ………………………
Michael Gilman Esq. (legal/July) ……………….......................
Powers & Sullivan, LLC (audit yr. end 6/30/19)………….........
	$    637.56
$    657.43
$      42.00
$ 2,150.00
$ 5,568.00
$ 6,000.00


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bill:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/July) …...........................
	$ 3,523.45


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Recycling Abatement – Bill #495

Several years ago, the owner had notified the Town that it was using a private hauler.  However, the owner states that a) he did not know he needed to notify the Town each year and b) another family member said that the matter had been dealt with when it was not.  The owner would like the bills for 2009, 2010, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019 abated.
The Board was willing to abate the bills if the resident can get a letter from the private contractor that he used in 2010, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018 & 2019.  This will be continued to their next meeting on August 27th.
Town Hall Space Allocation
Below are some possibilities that Town Hall employees discussed:

· Remove items blocking the door between the IT office and the Assessors’ Office.  That’s been done so that IT has a second way of getting in and out of the office.
· Moving IT to the storage room in the front of the building on the second floor.  That will require additional storage elsewhere and moving or disposal of other equipment and supplies along with wiring for IT facilities.
· Add a chair lift for the stairway in the front of the building.  This will provide direct access to this section of the building along with a backup in case the elevator cannot be used.  We’ll need a structural engineer/architect, get an estimate for the design cost.
· There was discussion about switching land use/regulatory and selectmen’s offices.
· Start checking with the Secretary of State about digitizing documents and then come up with an RFP/IFB for such work in order to bring an article to Town Meeting sometime in the future.
There was some discussion about Plympton receiving money for a chair lift.  This was an earmark in the FY2020 State budget and not part of a particular grant program. “provided further, that not less than $95,000 shall be expended for the installation of a lift-type elevator and to complete construction in the Plympton council on Aging in the town of Plympton”.
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IT Access Policy
This policy is for non-Town government entities and individuals for who the Town grants or is required to provide access.  

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the electronic communications and information policy for non-Town entities and individuals.  
Elementary School Fire Suppression System Change Orders
Change order #1 reduced the cost by $306.10, which included work on the repairing water damaged ceilings joists in Wing C and relocated Wing C fire protection controls.  Change order #2 was for $18,322.66 for work on the “fake” chimneys to ensure that the necessary fire suppression work was completed.
Work is scheduled to be completed by or before August 20th (as scheduled).  Next review session is tomorrow at 11:20 a.m. and there is one scheduled for August 21st.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved Change Order #1 and #2.  
Earth Removal – John Peck

Gordon had referenced that “people are complaining on Facebook” in that Peck still has not obtained the necessary permit for the work that the Board had contacted him about.  Seelig wrote to Peck on July 25th and has not received a reply. 
During the time between meetings, Cathy Drinan mentioned the below issues with Peck’s property on Thompson Street.
· Accumulation of sewerage with the intent to use it for agricultural purposes – problem is that it needs to be used – it can’t be stored.
· Accumulation of tree stumps in a pit with the possible intent to bury them – a permit is needed for that and no permit has been issued.
Garron asked if we could send a Police officer to deliver the letter and Seelig said he is not having a problem getting the mail he thinks it is with the capability of the family handling the numerous issues.
Frank Driscoll – 10 Orchard Circle
He stated that he cannot open his windows due to the smell.  Garron asked if the Health Agent has sent a letter and Seelig was not sure.
Millias suggested sending a letter to Peck indicating a deadline to get the paperwork in and if not met fines will be assessed.
Moved by Millias and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have a certified letter sent to Peck giving him ten days to get the paperwork in and if not in start accessing fines on the eleventh day. 
New Growth
In preparation for setting the tax rate, the Assessors have certified a new growth amount of $135,559.  The figure used at Town Meeting was $113,000 so this will help reduce the tax rate slightly.
Visiting Nurse Contract
Town Counsel is working with the VNA of Cape Cod on contract language.  
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SCHEDULED APPONTMENT

Ryan Kress - National Grid Tree Removal Hearing continuation
Garron sked when will they be starting the work here and Kress said they were Pembroke before coming to Halifax because they are already set up there so he figures about two months but it could be a little quicker, a little bit longer depending on how quickly they get through the work that has already been approved.

Millias said that he rode around with Kress and said all the work that had been previously done looked appropriate and that nothing was done more than necessary.  He understands that some of the trees that they looked at on Elm Street would make some people unhappy but at the same time you can see the load over the lines and if some of those trees were to be trimmed would destroy the tree.  As far as the trees on personal property, that’s something they have to work out with the property owners.  He understands that they have been asked to consider doing some stump grinding and/or doing some tree planting an questioned how you do that for any one or two individuals without opening the door to have to do it for anybody who asked for it.  As much as he would like to do that for people, he can’t see them being responsible in taking that kind of a course, but as far as the work itself goes, he did not see anything that was being done that was unnecessary.

Garron said that he took a drive down Elm Street and concurs with what the Millias said about if they were to trim come of the trees they would be destroyed.  We have to make a slight sacrifice to hopefully keep electricity going should we have a storm.  
Andrews thinks the only thing the Town should consider is taking care of the stumps that are left high that interfere with snow plowing.  Kress said they do remove stumps in specific cases where it becomes an endangerment to the snow plows.  
Joe Cardinal (from National Grid) said that they have a tree-planting program they can offer the town and Seth Bernatchez said that it is through the Massachusetts Forestry where they give a $5,000 grant to the Town to re-plant trees and other plants.  The Massachusetts Forestry will look at the planting plan and makes sure the right tree is planted in the right place.  
Garron asked how long is that available – is that open-ended or do we have to put in a request, and Bernatchez said it is open-ended but you do have to work with the State to get a planting plan approved.  
Andrews asked if they have to be planted in the same area where the trees have been cut or can it be planted anywhere in the town Bernatchez said anywhere.
Kress said you could plant in the park, schools or around the Town Hall; a place where there is more of an open area.
Cardinal said that he previously came before the BOS because there was concerns about the length of time it took to get everything back on from the March 2018 storm.  Doing this tree cutting project is in direct relation to that.  Electricity comes out of East Bridgewater which covers Hanson, Halifax and Pembroke – it’s a long feeder, so the opportunity came about through this program to spend the money to take these trees that National Grid determined that are going to be an issue when it comes to losing power during storms.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously to approved having National Grid remove or prune trees per the list provided from National Grid.  
Selectmen Meeting – August 13, 2019                                                                                   Page 6

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Ambulance Abatements 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board of Selectmen unanimously voted to abate the following outstanding ambulance amounts for the years and months indicated:

	FY2013
	$ 126,501.21

	FY 2014
	$ 101,444.25

	FY2015
	$ 154,252.80

	February 2019
	$   71,225.57

	March 2019
	$   90,862.13

	April 2019
	$   86,977.92

	May 2019
	$ 102,319.85

	June 2019
	$   76,502.26

	July 2019
	$   41,828.96


Council on Aging Formula Grant
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed Chairman, Troy E. Garron, signing the FY2019 formula grant allocation - statement of authorization. 
Intent of Complete Streets
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed Chairman, Troy E. Garron, signing the letter of commitment to pass a complete street policy. 
Family Medical Leave – Susan Lawless
Moved by Roy and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to grant Susan Lawless’ request for Family Medical Leave beginning September 5, 2019 for one (1) to two (2) weeks. 
Family Medical Leave – Joseph Cushman
Moved by Roy and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to grant Joseph Cushman’s request for Family Medical Leave beginning on or about August 26, 2019. 
OCPC Retirement
There will be a retirement party for Pasquale “Pat” Ciaramella OCPC Director, on October 25th in Brockton.  Tickets are $50.

MMA Legislative Breakfast
This breakfast will likely take place here in Halifax on October 4th at 8 a.m. in the Great Hall.  Seelig hopes that members of the Board will be able to attend.

Aldana Road and Fisheries and Wildlife
Joan Pierce is checking with her legal staff about any possible needed legislation.  The Plymouth County Commissioners have given the “green light” on these land transfers.  If the Town wants to move forward, we’ll need an article at the STM in the fall.  Seelig checked with Steve Hayward and he said that the “sliver” would be sufficient to establish the needed right-of-way for Aldana Road construction work in the future.  There would be a stipulation that the Town make improvements on the road within five years, but there’s no definition of improvements so the Town could meet that standard.
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Hiring Process of Regulatory Department Staff 
The Planning Board sent a brief note indicating that it wanted to play a role in the hiring of the Planning Board secretary.  Millias thinks this is a good idea and Garron agreed.  Millias further said that the regulatory secretary was not specific secretary for a particular Board, but it just has worked out that way. The idea was that all three secretaries would be able to do each other’s work, answer questions and fill in at meetings.
Gordon A.  Andrews, who was in the audience, said that the PB wants to be included in the process as they have been left in the dark and have not a secretary for the last two meetings.  He also said it is the Board who needs to get the task done so they need to know who will be doing that and where they are heading.  They don’t even know how many hours there are for the secretary and were told it was regulatory so is it their secretary or not and does she have duties to the Planning Board or not.  
Garron thought these were fair questions and said they should have a sit down.  Selectmen Andrews said that the Finance Committee and Wage and Personnel both hire their own secretaries and they report to the Board/Committee and thinks if you are tasked with getting things done within a certain period of time it makes sense to have somebody responsible to that Board. 
Garorn asked when could they have this meeting and Seelig said either September 10th or the 24th. 

SCHEDULED APPONTMENT

Halifax Fireworks Committee
Janice Hayward, member of the Halifax Fireworks Committee, came in to give the Board a re-cap of the recent fireworks event and talk about the coming year.  The committee has already been advised from the fireworks company that the cost is probably going up 25% so they are going to need more money and do some fundraising. 
Hayward said they were not sure if they could do this, but they were also thinking about doing a wine and beer tasting at the Country Club  or maybe BR’s where vendors come in, you go and do the tasting then you put your order in.  Nobody would buy anything there.  

Garron asked if they would need a liquor permit and Seelig said they would have to get a 1-day license.  Hayward said that they would do someplace that already serves alcohol.  They were thinking doing it in after the holidays.  Garron was agreeable to this.
Hayward wanted to mention that they had an issue with one of the vendors.  They reached out to vendors, so they specifically knew which vendors were coming and we told them exactly what they needed to do.  there was vendor truck that was across the street, and she asked him to leave then the police had asked him to leave, but then he still didn’t leave.  They reached out to specific vendors so that there would be no competition and those we committed to were very generous giving a donation after having to pay a fee to the Board of Health.

She then mentioned the fees to the Police Department but did not think that was something for tonight’s conversation but did want to bring up having to do CORI checks (150 each) that evening.  One vendor showed up with two trailers and eight guys – eight CORI checks need to be done.  Vendors know to get a Peddler’s permit from the Board of Health, but they do not know they all need a CORI check.  They did end getting the fees waived.
Seelig suggested that the Police Chief comes to one of their meetings earlier in the spring and go over things that need to be done or areas where you need help.
Garron said to give the BOS a list of the things that they plan on doing so they can help with the advertising and if people ask him questions, he will know what is going on.
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Hayward said they are going to sell t-shirts with sponsorship on the back to help raise money.  

She then mentioned that they just could not do the day activities due to the lack of help.  They are trying to get kids involved like picking up the trash for community service hours.  
Andrews asked if there was a way for the Board to waive some of the fees that the vendors have to come up with.  Seelig doubts they could waive the CORI check fees because he thinks that is a State fee but they could check with the Police Chief.  
Millias said they could find out what the State’s portion of the fee is and see if we are adding to it.  
Seelig said it is just a matter of getting the Boards and departments who are involved together before the event.  

Garron thanked them for their great work.  Enjoy the fireworks I’m hoping next year we’ll raise enough money where we continue to have a family day

Seelig asked if they had a date for next year’s event and Hayward said it is going to be June 27th. 
James and Susan Hill were present and expressed interest on being on the fireworks committee.  They have been in town since 1995 and have enjoyed the fireworks over the years.  So when we saw that they was looking for some help they figured it was time to get involved.  
The Board thanked them for coming forward.
Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to appoint James & Susan Hill to the Halifax Fireworks Committee, terms to expire August 31, 2022.

Beautification Committee
Jeanne Kling representative from the Beautification Committee came in to talk with the Board about a couple of things.  She began by saying during their clean-up day event they have found that nips have been a big source of the litter.  Resident Shirley Graf has collected 908 nip bottles since January, 668 just in her neighborhood alone. 

Kling said that the Beautification Committee, unanimously voted to send a letter to the Representative LaNatra in support of H.2881 – amending the State bottle bill to include nips.  The Committee is asking the Board to acknowledge that it’s a problem and contact the legislative to support this Bill.  
Garron said LaNatra is supposed to be at the Council on Aging tomorrow so we’ll have an opportunity there to mention it to her. 
Millias said liquor store owners don’t like this idea but he agrees it is a big source of litter.  Not to mention the idea of people are chugging down a nip because they are easy to conceal and doing it while driving.  Kling understands adding it to the bottle bill would be a hard on the business owners.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to send letters to our legislative delegation in support of H.2881.
Kling wanted to publicly thank those who have taken part in the adopt a planter program.  She said CMAC, the company that has been taking care of the Fitzgerald Garden, has been great to work with.  There were planters were down in the basement and Tom Schindler and Amy Troupe made flower arrangements for each one and they were delivered to eleven locations around town – Council on Aging, the Library, the Church, Brockton Store, Police, and Fire, Post Office, Banks to name a few. 
Seelig then mentioned State Legislature is looking at H.3945 which would be a weaker law concerning one-use plastic bags which would supersede local by-laws.   
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Kling stated that part of the original bill was that there was no fee on checkout bags – if the stores are allowed to charge money for bags then it would be truer to using reusable bags, which is the intent.  
Kling said that that Stop & Shop is offering a program for non-profits where when someone buys a reusable bag 50% of it goes to the non-profit here in town.  Places such as the Library are signing up for it.  
Seelig asked if she wanted the Board to take any action about writing the legislators to oppose the weaker bill and Kling said if that is something the Board would consider doing that would help.  
Millias was on board with opposing it and Andrews said if the Bill is going to be different than what the Town supported at the Town Meeting he too was opposed to the change.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter to our legislators opposing the changes in the plastic bag ban legislation (H.3945). 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Comcast
Seelig would like to have someone from Comcast come in and talk about the fees.  Millias agreed as he wants people to know how much they are paying and listed on the bill what they are paying for.  He questioned who is watching Area 58 and would like data to back-up to what the town is spending.  Millias is not opposed to Cable T.V. but thinks it would be nice for everyone to know.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garorn, the Board unanimously voted to have a representative from Comcast come in.  
Zoning By-Law Update
The Board of Selectmen originally sent a number of proposed zoning by-law amendments to the Planning Board and the Planning Board received them on June 20.  Under State law, the Planning Board is required to hold a public hearing on those proposals within sixty-five days of receiving them.  The sixty-fifth day would be August 24th and the Planning Board has not scheduled a hearing within this time frame.  Seelig has checked with Attorney Kwesell of K-P Law who recommended that the Board of Selectmen re-submit the proposals for zoning by-law amendments to the Planning Board again.  This would eliminate any possible problem with the Attorney General’s office as the AG’s office has a checklist of each action that must be taken and might not approve anything that was passed at Town Meeting due to the Planning Board not meeting the sixty-five day requirement.  Seelig recommends that the Selectmen send the Planning Board the following proposed amendments:
· recreational marijuana establishments in the business/commercial district

· not allowing marijuana establishments within 300 feet of any residentially zoned land

· correcting the definition of a marijuana establishment

· changing the renewal every five years for special permits for in-law apartments to review of those special permits

· adding specific use regulations for multifamily dwellings
· allow single family dwellings to be re-established as a use on lots where that use had been discontinued or abandoned.
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to re-submit the above proposed amendments to the Planning Board. 
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SCHEDULED APPONTMENT

Gregory Conway – retail marijuana facility

Conway started by saying that he grew up in Halifax then in 2011 moved to the west coast where he went to school and received a graduate degree in public policy and now lives in Plymouth.  He has worked in the cannabis industry for three years and is familiar with the regulations and zoning and what the best approach is for location.  He has seen some towns moving forward on this and others who have put moratorium on it and asked the Board how they felt about a retail marijuana facility.  He is aware of the cultivation facility here in town that is having issue and knows Hanson has cultivation facilities but have banned retail.  Millias said that he is not a big fan of a retail facility and rather not do it.  
Seelig said that it is allowed in the industrial zones by special permit and two town meeting ago there was Article to allow or not allow in the commercial zone by special permit and town meeting voted against it.  It was not brought forth this past May because Planning Board did not have a public hearing to bring it to Town Meeting.  The Article still exists and that is one of the things the BOS is resubmitting to the PB. Seelig’s hope is that the PB will have a hearing in September and then have a STM in October. 
Conway asked what were some of the concerns people had with it being in the commercial zone and Andrews said if in the commercial zone it would be close to the school.  Seelig added that it cannot be within 500 feet of a child venue, but he generally thinks people don’t want that type of place here in Halifax at all.  He said it would be better received if a facility was in the industrial zone property on the out skirts of the town but in the center of town is something different.  
Conroy asked if there were any concerns about odor and Millias said that came up with the growing facility and the abutters were concerned.  Seelig said should something move forward with a retail he would think whoever is doing the permitting would  do some be field work in the essence of going out to various establishments and talk with the town official at those locations and ask them what is working and what has not worked for them. 
Conroy then asked if there was any word about Four Daughters and Seelig said they got bought Verano and then Verano got bought by Harvest Health and Recreation.  No one has applied for the necessary zoning permit or has submitted an application with the MA Cannabis Control Board.  
Garron said that the majority of the residents voted to legalize marijuana here and have it in the industrial zone not commercial zone.

Conway said that he is getting the vibe that it is allowed but let’s keep it in the industrial zone and the BOS yes.  He then mentioned the Article that as submitted about the 300 feet residential/agricultural buffer zone.  Seelig said that was another petition Article and again    there would be hearing with the PB then the PB would make a recommendation as to whether to recommend it or not, but it still will go before Town Meeting to be voted on by the residents.  
Garron said the bottom line is the people will decide what they want.    
Conway asked if anyone has inquired about a retail location and Garorn said yes.  Seelig said people have been interested but a host community agreement has not been presented.  He pointed out that no one wants to go to south Halifax for a retail establishment due to the fact there is no retail commercial businesses here and one would want a facility where there is a lot of retail action.  He further said that there was an interested party who wanted to put in a retail marijuana facility in the blue building on Route 106, but it is in a commercial zone, therefore could not do it. 
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Conway said this has given him an idea on how to move forward should he want to.  Principal Assessor Holly Merry asked if he had a location here in town and he said no that he wanted to see how things would shape out commercial versus industrial.  Merry asked if he owned any stores and he said what he does right now is help applicants go through the process in setting up shops but would like to do this himself.   
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Transfer of Town Vehicle – 2012 Tahoe

The 2012 Chevy Tahoe has been gifted from the Police Department to the Building Maintenance Department. 

Proposed Group Home - 123 Palmer Mill Road
The Building Inspector has received some documents in preparation for the establishment of a group home at the above location (house already exists).  This use is a use “by-right” under MGL Chapter 40A but may require site plan approval (note that the Town cannot set up a situation in which any stipulations that would be the equivalent of not allowing the project).  There’s no specific action for the Board to take but Seelig wanted to make sure that the Board knew about the project.  If the Board wants more information about the project or wants to ensure that the abutters are notified if a site plan is required, please let him know.  
407 South Street Foreclosure Process
Alan Dias has talked with Seelig about the possibility of the Town receiving a bank check for the full amount owed (taxes and other expenses) but not cashing the check until the redemption process is completed.  Seelig has checked with the Treasurer-Collector’s office, Town Counsel, and Tax Title Counsel who all were in agreement that the Town should not do this. 
If the Board wishes Seelig will contact Dias and tell him the following:
· The Town receives the check and cashes it.

· The interested parties complete the redemption process without opposition from the Town

· The interested parties resolve whatever purchase and sales agreement they want (the Town does not play a role in that).

Garron was in agreement with it. 

Pine Street Culvert
MassDOT sent its periodic report about conditions for the culvert on Pine Street.  Nothing has improved of course, but the Highway Surveyor has Green Seal working on plans for the new culvert.

Waste Management Contract
Due to the fact that Waste Management wanted changes in the contract (number of years, pricing, etc.), the contract remains under negotiation.

Marijuana - Four Daughters
Verano, which purchased Four Daughters, has now been purchased by Harvest Health and Recreation.  As of this date, no one has applied for the necessary zoning permits nor submitted an initial application with the MA Cannabis Control Board for licensing.
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Earth Removal Renewal - White Dog Cranberry 
The permit is up for renewal.  A hearing will be on September 10th at 8:15 p.m.

Use of Perkins Cemetery
The Board of Selectmen, in its role as Cemetery Commissioners, received a request to hold a wedding at the Perkins Cemetery on Wood Street on August 8, 2020.  Susan Basile of the Historical Commission wrote to strongly oppose use of the Cemetery for this purpose as the site is historical in nature and prone to damage, whether it be purposeful or accidental.  The Board was also opposed to this request. 
September 11th Observance

The Fire Department will hold a September 11th observance on that date at 10 am at the Fire Station.

Council on Aging Director & Search Committee
It was said that more than seven members on the committee would be too cumbersome.  
Millias thought Ava Grimason, Ellen Murphy, Jean Gallant and Barbara Gaynor were all okay.  He was also thinking Janice Hayward. 
Garron was thinking Mary Gravinese, Martha Smith and Harold Towne.  Andrews agreed with Garron.

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously appointed the following individuals to the COA Director Search Committee, terms to expire June 30, 2020:
Ava Grimason 



Ellen Murphy 



Jean Gallant 



Barbara Gaynor



Mary Gravinese



Martha Smith



Harold Towne


The Board was asked how many applicants they wanted the committee to bring forward.  Garron and Andrews were thinking 5 and Millias said that works but he initially was thinking three.  Garron suggested going in the middle with four.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have four applicants brought forward for interviews.  
Interim COA Director

Seelig has talked with Brenda Fitzgerald and she is willing to serve as the Interim Director starting on August 22nd.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Brenda Fitzgerald as the Interim COA Director.
SCHEDULED APPONTMENTS
Continuation of Revocation Hearing – Davis Automotive 
At its last meeting the Board revoked the flammable storage license and Class II license effective on August 14th.  At this time, Davis Automotive has not contacted the Collector’s office or made any payments.
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Seelig recommends continuing this hearing for two weeks until August 27th at 7:40 p.m.  Ms. Davis may get in contact with the Treasurer-Collector’s office during the next two weeks.  During that time, the flammable storage license and the Class II license will be in revocation “mode”.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously to continue the revocation hearing for another two (2) weeks. 
Transfer liquor license from Evergreen Beverage to Subham Inc

Present for the transfer were the following individuals:
	Francis Murphy
	Current license holder

	Charlene Murphy
	

	Vishnubhai Patel
	New license holder

	Matthew Porter
	Attorney for Mr. Patel


Attorney Porter said him and Mr. Patel are here this evening for the transfer of Twin Lakes’ Liquor license.  Mr. Patel is the sole shareholder of Subham Inc. and will be the proposed manager on the license.  This is straight forward business transaction and the applicant has over a decade of experience in the liquor industry with no violations.
Garron asked where he is located and he said he has owned Bennett’s General Store in Duxbury for the last eight years. Garron then asked what he did prior to owning the store and he said worked in Hanover at another store.  
Porter said that they just learned today of some building code issues on the property and that there would need to be some fixing up of the property to bring it up to code but still intend to move forward with the transaction.  They wanted to get some recommendations on where the building stands and what type of issue that need to be corrected in order to get the business up and running.  

Millias said that he knows the fire chief and building inspector have looked at it several times and there are some obvious deficiencies.  Garron said they would not know that information and that it would be the building inspector.  Seelig said that the building inspector sent a letter to the Board stating that he along with the fire chief had no problem with the transfer of the license but he was not gong to issue a certificate of occupancy until all the problems were addressed, which he did not list. 

Porter said so it is a matter of reaching out to them directly.  Millias suspects that he might want a design professional/engineer to review property and make their recommendation.  Millias asked if they were just purchasing just the license or the property too and Porter said both.  

Garron asked if there was anyone in audience wishing to speak on this and no one came forward.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, Board unanimously voted to accept the application for the transfer of all alcoholic package store license from Evergreen Beverage Company d/b/a Twin Lakes Liquor and Convenience to Subham Inc. d/b/a Twin Lakes Liquors.
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
State Budget Earmarks Approved 
1) Provided further, that not less than $25,000 shall be expended for the Halifax Council on Aging;

2) And provided further, that not less than $125,000 shall be expended for the testing and treatment of cyanobacteria and related contaminants in Monponsett pond in the Town of Halifax.
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3) Provided further, that not less than $155,000 shall be expended to the Central Plymouth County Water District Commission for stakeholder engagement, public outreach and education to address water quality and quantity issues, to promote conservation and protection of water resources in the Central Plymouth County Water District, for flow monitoring equipment on Herring Brook Pond and for water quality monitoring of Silver Lake, Furnace Pond and Monponsett Pond; provided further, that not less than $50,000 shall be expended for the Central Plymouth County Water District Commission annual budget for the improvement and management of lakes and ponds in the Central Plymouth County Water District.
395 Plymouth Street - Site Plan
Chris Carmichael, the BI/ZEO in Norton decided that a site plan is needed for the change from 4 units to 6 units at this address.  Seelig will notify the Building Inspector and the owner of the property.

Paradise Lane Extension
Mr. DeAbreu told Irma this afternoon that he could not make tonight’s meeting.  He was told he could make an appointment to meet with the Selectmen in the future.
Water Street “Stub”
Seelig sent notification by certified mail to the two abutters statin that the Town would protect its interests.

Walnut Street Truck Traffic & Speeding
Seelig is waiting for the Traffic Safety Committee to hold a meeting.

Invasive Weeds East Monponsett Pond
The Selectmen’s Office continues to receive complaints about invasive weeds in East Monponsett Pond.  Seelig is waiting to hear back SOLitude about possibilities on taking care of the weeds.
HOPS Playground

The Town has received the $50,000 reimbursement from the State from the Open Space Grant program.

Road opening – 473 Plymouth Street
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2019-23 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut tie in & 4’ x 45’ road cut trench to install new service at the above location.

Recycling Abatements

Moved Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #1713, #1294, #2132, #2146, #1498, #2395, #682, #2117, #2030, #772, #1542, #1459, #2510, #869, #2421, #2024, #1539, #1405, #1719, #657, #334, #694, #2113, #923, #2045, #989, #344, #1297, #2367, #1924, #122, #816, #2121, #2167, #625, #1877, #1785, #1511, #1033, #2156, #1522 and #204, based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents. 
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Seelig announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:50 p.m. to discuss Waterman grievances & claims (HEO wage, release of personal file documents, 2-week suspension & termination); negotiations with Patrol Officers and Highway/Cemetery Unions; filing for certification of new union – Water Department, Building. Maintenance & two Administrative Assistants:
as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


Andrews had a comment regarding the executive session pertaining to Andrews v. Halifax G.L. c.30A, §21(a)(3).  He would like to have a better understanding from the Board as to where the Farmhouse was a multi-family development and why there has been no other recusals over this lawsuit.

His comment was he does not understand why we have recusals on some properties that deal with multi-family developments and not on others.  
After concluding the executive session listed above the Board will go in executive session for the below matter and voted as follows go into executive session.  

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:50 p.m. to Andrews v. Halifax G.L. c.30A, §21(a)(3) to discuss strategy with respect to litigation regarding Town of Halifax:
as discussing strategy with respect to litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the litigating position of the Town.

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused


--------------

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:39 p.m.: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:39 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
